
Developer:  Wave Dragon        Sector: Marine: Wave energy

Scale: One 7MW wave collector, 300m between ‘wing-tips’, overtopping into reservoir with low-head turbines. 
Tethered to seabed by cables allowing movement, within 0.25 km2 exclusion zone. Initial demonstrator project. 

Location:  2-3  miles  off  the  South  West  Wales  coast,  within  the  Pembrokeshire  Marine  Special  Area of 
Conservation, close to the Skomer & Skokholm Special Protected Area and Skomer Marine Nature Reserve.  

Decision Process: FEPA licence from Welsh Assembly Government, S.36 licence from DBERR (ORCU), and 
Crown Estates consents applied for, planning permission will be required for on-shore aspects. 

Timeline:  at the time of research the feasibility assessment and consent process had lasted for four years. 
The project had stalled after scoping studies, initial engagements, and consent applications. Funding problems 
are cited as the main reason, but also involved is the difficulties of a complex consenting process.

Engagement by the Developer: Engagement has been coordinated by an off-shore wind farm consultant and 
has involved web site development, exhibition, public and stakeholder meetings

Data collection: Interviewees: Wave Dragon, WAG Fisheries (Regulator), Sea Trust (NGO), Surfers Against 
Sewage  (NGO),  Pembrokeshire  National  Park  (Planning  Authority),  Pembrokeshire  Coastal  Forum 
(Stakeholder forum). Focus groups in Dale and Marloes 16 participants. Questionnaire survey conducted door 
to door. Total responses 144 (Dale 60, Marloes 84).

Beyond Nimbyism Case Study:
 Wave Dragon Wave Energy Project

Pembrokeshire, South Wales

This case study is an innovative proposal for demonstrating new wave energy technology with plans 
for scaling up to a major installation.  Given its novelty the consent and decision process has had to 
be adapted from other contexts and has proved complex. The developer has made substantial efforts 
to engage with both local organisations and with the public from the earliest stages. The site is near an 
ecologically sensitive area. In common with our other marine case studies there is a significant degree 
of local support and no organised opposition. There are a range of potential concerns expressed by 
local people and these have the potential to evolve further if not fully addressed. 
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The survey showed that the balance of local opinion is towards 
supporting the project. Although there is a substantial neutral 
or uncertain response. 39% of people expressed some degree 
of explicit support and very few were unsupportive. This is only 
partly  mirrored  in  perceptions  of  local  benefits  where  the 
overall  view  is  of  balance  between  seeing  benefits  and 
drawbacks  from  the  project.  In  focus  group  discussions 
expressions  of  support  related  to  the  recognised  need  for 
innovation  including  new  marine  technologies  and  the 
expectation of low impacts particularly in comparison to wind 
turbines.  In  Marloes  a  wind  turbine  proposal  had  been 
controversial locally.

 “we should look at alternative means of energy, and I think  
we’re looking at them far too late.  We should have started 30  
odd years ago.” (Marloes FG) 

“I believe in green issues, that we’ve got to do something and  
if it’s in my backyard and I’m willing to help somebody, I’ll do 
it.” (Marloes FG)

“I think, they are better than wind farms and renewable energy  
is a good idea” (Dale FG)

 At the same time though there was uncertainty as to what the 
impacts of the project would be and concerns that problems 
could yet  materialise.  Issues here related particularly  to  the 
potential  impact on local beaches and hence on tourism, the 
sensitivity of the local marine environment and concern that an 
initial  small  demonstrator  project  could  set  a  precedent  for 
something  much  bigger  and  problematic.  Some  of  the 
discussion reflected the considerable degree of knowledge of 
the local environment:

“it is smack in the middle of where a lot of the wildlife are.  I’d 
just like to know if it is going to affect the wildlife.  If it’s not, I  
haven’t  got  any  major  dramas  with  something  like  that.” 
(Marloes FG)

“If  you  start  taking  the  wave  energy  out,  you’re  going  to 
increase  sedimentation  rates  which  could  have an  adverse 
effect on things like sea fountains and so on, which are very 
sediment sensitive. So that's the unknown because it’s quite 
close to  the  where  the  wave energy  is  going over  to  Jack  
Sound, which is part of the environmental area” (Dale FG)

Despite  the  positive  views  of  the  project  there  is  still  on 
balance  distrust  of  the  developer.  This  to  some  degree 
appears  to  reflect  previous  experiences  of  developers 
(particularly related to a major gas pipeline) where it was felt 
the whole truth had not been made clear. 

“it  would  be  nice  to  think  that  people,  that  they  weren’t  
economical with the truth, that you get the whole picture.

I did go to that meeting, and they seemed to be very open.

If people genuinely tell you the truth, that’s all right.  We’ve all  
had experiences when people just tell  bits of truth that they  
want you to.” (Marloes FG)

As the bottom graph shows, whilst the consent and decision 
process has yet to be completed, there is strong disagreement 
with the statement that the final decision should be made in 
London, as was the case for the other two Welsh case studies 
(Lunar and Gywnt y Mor).
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